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The Inspector General's office has conducted a review of the School District's purchase of approximately $8.4 million dollars of Apple Computer Inc. ("Apple") computer equipment from August 1998 through November 2000. This memorandum sets forth our findings.

Background

Beginning in 1998, the Yonkers Public Schools embarked on a major Technology Initiative to upgrade its computer systems and computer-based classroom instruction.
  Under the Initiative, the School District anticipated spending approximately $24 million dollars on new computers, other technology-related equipment, new wiring to accommodate the Internet, and training. One of the plan's major components was the decision to equip each classroom with four computers for students’ use, and one more powerful computer for the teacher’s use. The five computers were to have access to the Internet, and to be networked to a single printer. 

Shortly after his appointment as Superintendent of Schools, Dr. Andre Hornsby decided that the District would purchase Apple computer equipment for all of the District's elementary school classrooms. To implement this decision, from August 1998 through November 2000, the District spent approximately $8.4 million dollars on Apple equipment.


To some, the purchase of Apple computers for the elementary schools was controversial because the School District had predominantly been using personal computers based on the Microsoft Windows operating system, and the middle and senior high schools were going to continue using Microsoft based PCs.  There were concerns that the utilization of computers with different operating systems would unnecessarily complicate the District's technology program. The switch to Apple computers also required teachers and the District's technical support staff to be trained on the new equipment. Further, there were concerns about whether Apple’s new iMac computers, which the company had just introduced, would be reliable and otherwise meet students' needs. (See, Journal News Article of February 3, 1999, attached as Exhibit "1".)


The Inspector General's office decided to review the Apple computer purchases in part because of lingering concerns about the utility of the Apple equipment, and because of reports that some of the equipment may have been stolen. 

Scope of Review 


In our review, we sought to answer three questions regarding the District's purchase of the Apple computer equipment: 1) Did the School District properly purchase the equipment in accordance with applicable procurement laws and procedures? 2) Is the equipment being used in accordance with the District's technology plan? 3) Has the District taken the necessary steps to account for and properly inventory the equipment in order to safeguard its investment?

Summary of Findings
Procurement Procedures


We found that the District’s purchases of the Apple equipment through State of New York contracts was appropriate and that the District’s payments to Apple were consistent with the prices appearing in the State contracts.  However, we found that Dr. Hornsby’s negotiations with Apple for a donation of Apple computers to a non-profit organization not affiliated with Yonkers Public Schools was an apparent conflict of interest.  We recommend that the Yonkers Board of Education (“BOE” or “Board”) draft a policy that 1) specifically prohibits conflicts of interest in contract negotiations, and 2) requires that the Board be notified of, and/or approve, all purchases from State contracts above a to-be-determined threshold amount.  

Use of Apple Equipment

From our sample of approximately 25% of all elementary classrooms, we found that there is basic compliance with the Technology Initiative’s goal of providing four student computers and one teacher computer in every classroom.  The vast majority of these computers were in good working condition and computer related problems were not excessive or out of the ordinary. The problem of networking the computers to printers is now being resolved, and training for teachers and administrators is available.  Since most of the warrantees and service agreements with Apple will end in 2002, the District needs to commit the necessary resources to ensure that the equipment continues to be maintained.

Inventory System


The district’s inventory is unreliable.  As a result, the District cannot account for all of the Apple equipment that was purchased.  We found that 1) the District did not adhere to the procedures set forth in its fixed asset inventory manual; 2) there were no inventory records that showed that the District actually received all of the Apple computers it purchased; 3) the inventory database could not be updated during the school year, and 4) most laptop computers were not included in the inventory. 

We believe that the District administration is aware of the weaknesses in the inventory and is presently working to correct them.  The administration should report, in a timely manner, to the BOE on the status of these efforts to improve the inventory.

In addition, we reported to the Westchester County District Attorney allegations that District computers had been stolen.

Discussion
Did the School District properly purchase the Apple computer equipment in accordance with applicable procurement laws and procedures?


During the period of our review, the District purchased 5,010 pieces of Apple computer equipment consisting of: 3,946 iMacs (student units); 911 G-3s and G-4s (teacher units) and 153 laptops (teacher and administrator units).
 The iMacs ranged in price from $1,068 to $1,548 per unit. The G-3s and G-4s were $1,439 to $2,448 per unit; and the laptops were $1,799 to $4,499 per unit. The District spent a total of $8,385,000 dollars on Apple equipment during this time. 


The equipment was purchased through State of New York contracts with Apple. A school district's utilization of a State contract is a standard procedure set forth in New York State General Municipal Law.  The District’s Purchasing Agent Robert Haines explained that, in accordance with BOE policy, once the Superintendent of Schools authorized the purchase, and there was adequate funding available, the purchasing department issued purchase orders for the Apple equipment pursuant to the terms of the State contracts. According to Mr. Haines, because the District utilized the State contracts, there was no requirement for the BOE Trustees to approve the purchase.


The bulk of the Apple equipment, including 3,243 iMacs and 815 G-3s and G-4s, was ordered pursuant to a purchase order dated May 11, 1999, which totaled $6.5 million dollars and had delivery dates starting on May 14, 1999.  The equipment was delivered directly to the District’s 29 elementary schools with installation scheduled between May 25 and June 6, 1999. 

Our review of a random sample of the District's purchase orders for the equipment and the corresponding Apple invoices confirm that the District was properly billed for the equipment that was allegedly received. 
  We compared the prices that Apple charged for various pieces of equipment including iMacs, G-3s and 4s, and laptops, to the applicable price lists in the New York State contracts.  In all cases we found that the Apple invoices were consistent with the prices appearing in the State contracts. 

We believe that the utilization of State contracts was proper, and that the District paid the stated prices in the contract. However, records from Apple suggest that in conjunction with the District's purchase, Dr. Hornsby requested and received from Apple the donation of two computers valued at $1,600 dollars to a non-profit organization to which he was associated. (See Apple e-mail records attached as Exhibit “2”.)  We believe that the Superintendent's negotiation of this donation may have created a prohibited conflict of interest under State law and BOE policy,
 because the Superintendent should have only concerned himself with the School District's interest in his dealing with Apple.  As such, this apparent conflict places an unnecessary cloud over this transaction, and gives some credence to the arguments of those who initially questioned the appropriateness of the decision to switch to Apple computers for the elementary schools.

As a result of our review of the District's purchase of the Apple equipment, we believe that the Board should improve its policy with respect to the District's use of State contracts. Specifically, we believe that 1) the BOE should draft a policy regarding prohibited conflicts of interest in conjunction with contract negotiations; and 2) in order to ensure that BOE Trustees are properly exercising their contracting authority, all purchases made under State contracts above a Board determined threshold amount of money - perhaps $25,000 or $50,000 - should be sent to the BOE Trustee’s for its information and/or approval. These refinements will increase the BOE's knowledge about large purchases from State contracts, and better ensure the overall integrity of the contracting process.

Is the equipment being used in accordance with the District's technology plan? 


In accordance with the School District's technology plan and the decision to purchase Apple computer equipment, all elementary classrooms were to be equipped with four iMacs and one G-3 or G-4 computer which were to be networked to a single printer.  In this part of our review, we sought to answer three questions: 1) Had all elementary classrooms been equipped with Apple computer equipment in accordance with the technology plan? 2) Were the computers in working condition? And, 3) What problems, if any, were the schools and the School District’s administration having with the equipment?


In order to answer these questions, we conducted a survey of a sample of approximately 25% of the District’s elementary classrooms in eight schools,
 where we performed a physical count of all the Apple computers. In addition, we asked appropriate school administrators and teachers about whether the computers were working and what, if any, problems they have had. We also met with the Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Technology, Ahunna Akoma, to discuss the utility of the Apple equipment from a District-wide perspective.


Our survey of eight elementary schools revealed that there is basic compliance with the District’s goal of providing four student computers and one teacher computer in every elementary classroom. In all of the classrooms that we visited, we found that the vast majority of the computers were installed, working, and available for student use.


 With respect to problems with the equipment, we heard various complaints from teachers and administrators including a wide variety of common computer-related problems. The most prevalent concerned lack of training, difficulties associated with accessing the Internet, repair delays, and non-working printers. While all of these problems were understandably vexing to the users, we did not feel that any of them rose to the level of undermining the program of providing all elementary classrooms with operational computers.


Assistant Superintendent for Technology Ahunna Akoma, expressed three initial concerns about the Apple equipment that had District-wide implications.  First, she stated that before she had come to the School District at the beginning of the 2000/2001 school year, the District had bought the wrong printers for the Apple computers. As a result, the computers could not be networked to the single printer in each classroom as called for in the Technology Initiative. To rectify this problem the technology department has had to purchase an adapter for each classroom, which will need to be installed by District technicians. This solution will cost the District approximately $35,000 in additional hardware, and many hours of the District's technical support staff time. The adapters are scheduled to be installed during the summer of 2001.

Second, Ms Akoma stated that the Apple equipment was purchased with three year warrantees and service agreements, and that much of the equipment is scheduled to come off warrantee and most service agreements were to expire by the end of the 2002 school year.  The technology department is scheduled to assume the responsibility for providing the technical support necessary to service the Apple equipment upon the expiration of the warrantees and service agreements.  Ms. Akoma is concerned that she may not have adequate staffing levels to meet this new obligation.  

Third, Ms. Akoma stated that if the Apple equipment, as well as all other computer equipment, was to be fully integrated into the elementary classrooms, there was a need to provide training to classroom teachers on the use of the equipment and the availability and access to appropriate educational software.  She believes that the District has made significant progress in this area because of the creation of an Apple computer training lab for teachers and administrators, which is now fully operational. 


Overall, Ms. Akoma's comments reflected a belief that the commitment to the District's technology plan has to go beyond the initial purchase and installation of computers.  In order for the plan to be successful, the District needs to ensure that there is adequate technical support to keep the equipment up and running; a long-term commitment to upgrading and purchasing new equipment and software; and continuous teacher training to ensure that teachers have the necessary skills to effectively integrate computers into their classroom instruction.


As a result of our review, we believe that the Apple computers have been installed and are being used in a manner consistent with the District’s Technology Initiative.  We recognize, however, that the District must continue to provide adequate funding for equipment upgrades, technical support and training if the goals of integrating computer based instruction into the classroom are to be realized.

Has the District taken the necessary steps to account for and properly inventory the equipment in order to safeguard its investment?

As a general matter, it is the responsibility of the District's central administration to safeguard the District's fixed assets - - including computer equipment - - through an inventory control system. One of the purposes of such a system is to maintain accountability and control over specifically identified items that the District has purchased. The system should include policies and procedures that address the acquisition, use, control, protection, maintenance, and disposal of all inventoried items.


Our final objective was to evaluate the effectiveness of the School District's inventory system with respect to the Apple equipment.  For the reasons set forth below, we found that the School District's inventory was not reliable.  As a result, we could not determine whether all of the Apple equipment is accounted for. We note, however, that based in part on the Inspector General's review, the District is currently working to correct the deficiencies with the inventory control system.


The District's inventory procedures are set forth in the School District's Property Management and Procedures Manual for the Yonkers Public Schools Fixed Asset Management System. The manual provides for a comprehensive inventory control system, which is overseen by the District's Purchasing Agent. Under this system, the Purchasing Agent works with a designated "fixed asset liaison" at each of the District's schools to ensure that fixed assets are accounted for in the District's inventory. 

With respect to the Apple equipment, the District’s policy required that upon delivery to the schools, the schools' fixed asset liaisons were to tag each piece of equipment with a bar-coded identification number, and prepare an Asset Information Form to be forwarded to the Purchasing Agent for inclusion in the District's inventory database.  (See copy of Asset Information Form attached as Exhibit “3”.)  Additionally, after delivery, the liaisons were to report to the Purchasing Agent with an Asset Information Form any transfers and/or losses of equipment that occurred after initial delivery.

As part of this inventory system, each year the District's inventory consultant VRM-Maximus ("VRM")
 conducts a physical count of the entire District's fixed assets. After the count, VRM first prepares a preliminary report, which the schools' fixed asset liaisons check for accuracy and reconcile any discrepancies. Thereafter, the final inventory report is issued, which should provide an accurate picture of the District's fixed assets as of the date of the report, and provide a basis for tracking the location of inventoried equipment from purchase to disposal.   The last inventory report was dated June 30, 2000. ('Inventory Report") 
 


The IG's office evaluated the accuracy of the inventory with respect to the District’s purchase of the Apple iMacs, G-3 and G-4 computers, and laptops.  We wanted to see if the inventory fully accounted for all of the District’s purchases of this equipment.  In conducting our review, we compared the totals in the June 30, 2000 inventory report to: 1) the total number of Apple iMacs, G-3s and G-4s and laptops that the District purchased as set forth in the paid Apple invoices, and 2) our physical count of equipment at the eight elementary schools that we surveyed.  If the inventory were accurate, it should have accounted for the equipment that appeared on the Apple invoices, and the actual number of computers that we counted in the classrooms. 

We note that we did not expect the Inventory Report alone to directly correlate to the totals in the Apple invoices and our physical count at the schools. The Inventory Report totals only represented a snapshot of the District's fixed assets as of June 30, 2000.  However, the Apple invoices included purchases through November 2000, and our schools survey was not conducted until March of 2001.  Thus, because equipment was being added or deleted at different times, we anticipated that the different counts would not match.  According to the policies set forth in the District's inventory manual, however, there should have been a paper trail of Asset Information Forms that accounted for any discrepancies.


With respect to the comparison of the Apple invoices to the Inventory Report, we found that the invoices showed that the District purchased a total 3,737 iMacs, while the Inventory Report showed only 3,508.  Thus, 229 iMacs did not appear in the report.  With respect to G-3s and G-4s, of the 906 that the District purchased, 97 did not appear on the report. 
 With respect to the laptops, only 24 of 153 units appeared in the Inventory Report. 


When we compared our physical count of equipment at eight elementary schools to the Inventory Report, we found a total of 1006 iMacs at the schools and the Inventory Report showed 1131 -- a difference of 125. With respect to the G-3s and G-4s, we counted 227 and the Inventory Report showed 255 -- a difference of 28. 12 


We presented our findings to Purchasing Agent Robert Haines and asked if he could explain the discrepancies that we found. If the District’s inventory procedures had been followed and were up to date, it should have been relatively easy to produce a paper trail of Asset Information Forms that listed additional purchases after June 30, 2000, and showed where the computers had been moved or disposed of. The purchasing department, however, did not have a complete file of Asset Information Forms, and ultimately, the differences between the IG's numbers and the Inventory Report's numbers could not be adequately explained. 13

Because the discrepancies between our numbers and the Inventory Report could not be adequately explained, we believe that the inventory is unreliable.  During our review, we found several specific weaknesses in the inventory process that we believe led to deficiencies in the inventory.  Specifically:

·  While somewhat cumbersome, the fixed asset inventory manual provides a detailed framework for maintaining an accurate, up-to-date inventory. The District has not adhered to these procedures. 

· We were told that computers were not added to the inventory until after they were installed. Thus, some unopened computers that were stored in the District's warehouse were not entered into the inventory in a timely fashion.  Also, there are no inventory records that show that all of the Apple computers that the District paid for were actually received. Thus, the District has been vulnerable to having non-inventoried equipment stolen before it was utilized by the District.14
· The District could not update the inventory database during the school year because under its contract with the inventory consultant VRM, the District did not receive computer access to the database. As a result, additions and deletions to the inventory, as documented in Asset Information Forms were only entered into the system during the annual physical count of fixed assets that the consultant conducted.

· The inventory did not include most of the laptop computers, and there  was no central record that tracked the assignment of laptops.15 

We had an open discussion with Mr. Haines about our findings, and he readily agreed that the inventory system needed to be improved, and stated that he was already taking necessary steps to do so. According to Mr. Haines, the new contract with VRM requires that the District have direct access to the computer database, and that the District will be able to immediately update the inventory upon the addition or deletion of a fixed asset. He also stated that the schools' fixed asset liaisons are now on notice that they must maintain complete and accurate records of all inventoried items, and they will be held accountable for explaining missing items.  He also agreed that the laptops should be made a part of the inventory.  

The inadequacy of the inventory is apparent because it is not useful.  Indeed, the technology department has developed its own comprehensive inventory of technology equipment for its own use. In the beginning of the 2000/2001 school year, the technology department instituted a system of documenting and tracking all newly purchased technology equipment. Also, in June of 2001, the technology department conducted its own comprehensive, District-wide inventory of technology equipment, which can be updated whenever equipment is added, deleted or moved from one location to another. It is apparent to us, that because of the lack of reliable District-wide fixed asset inventory, the technology department had to create its own inventory in order to manage the District’s technology equipment. 


Although we believe that the District’s current inventory is unreliable, we recognize that the District’s administration is now trying to address the deficiencies that we found.  Basically, if these efforts are to be successful, the administration must ensure that the District’s inventory policies and procedures are fully implemented, and that all employees involved in the inventory process are held accountable for the accuracy of the inventory.  Since the administration’s efforts to fix the inventory system are only in the early stages, we believe that in the coming months the Superintendent should report to the Board of Education what progress is being made to ensure the accuracy of the District fixed asset inventory system.

Conclusion


In this report we have reviewed the Districts’ purchase, use and inventory control over approximately $8.4 million dollars of Apple computer equipment.  While we found that the equipment is being utilized as intended by the District’s 1998/1999 Technology Initiative, we believe that the District can improve it policies and procedures for utilizing State contracts to avoid conflicts of interest and to ensure the integrity of the purchasing process. In addition, because we determined that the District's inventory is presently unreliable, we believe that the District must fully implement its fix asset inventory procedures in order to safeguard the District’s substantial investment in technology equipment.  

� The details of the initiative are set forth in a 134 page report entitled Technology Initiative of 1998/1999.


� Of these total purchases, 209 iMacs and 5 G-3s were purchased for parochial schools and paid for by a joint grant that both Yonkers Public Schools and the parochial schools received. We factored the parochial school computers out of our review.  


� The $8.4 million dollars also involved the purchase of various peripheral equipment and supplies such as floppy disk drives, printers and printer cartridges.


� Initially, Dr. Hornsby sought to procure all technology equipment required to implement the District’s Technology Initiative not through State contracts but through lease/purchase agreements that the District would have negotiated directly with various technology companies.  Theoretically, lease/purchase agreements would have allowed the District to leverage available moneys to procure more equipment than if the District paid full price on delivery. By resolution dated December 16, 1998, the BOE Trustees voted to delegate to the Superintendent and the President of the BOE, the authority to jointly approve all lease/purchase agreements necessary to implement the District's technology plan. According to BOE attorney Lawrence Thomas, however, the legality of this resolution was questionable and the authority to enter into such agreement was never exercised.  As a result, the District opted to purchase all equipment and, when possible, to utilize State contracts. 


� We state "allegedly received" because we cannot confirm from the District's inventory records whether all of the equipment paid for by the District was actually received. See discussion on inventory on pages 7-11.


�See New York State General Municipal Law Article 18-Conflicts of Interest of Municipal Officers and Employees, section 800; Yonkers City School District Board Policy Manual Section 1-15 Conflict of Interest.


� We surveyed the following schools: Pearls, Dodson, The Early Childhood Center, Museum, 13, 17, 22 and 24. 


� Our survey did not include an evaluation of whether teachers are effectively using the computers as part of their classroom instruction.


� The District first retained VRM in October of 1997 under a three-year contract for $75,450.  Under this contract VRM was to establish a District-wide fixed asset inventory control system.  Specifically, the contract called for VRM to: 1) tag and count all District fixed assets in an initial inventory; 2) develop the property management and procedures manual and corresponding forms; and 3) manage and track the inventory for the three year contract term, which included an annual physical count of all fixed assets.  


� The June, 2000 Inventory Report that we reviewed was entitled “Physical Location Report”.  This 884 page report listed the District’s fixed assets by location and room number.  It also listed the asset tag number, asset description, manufacturer, mode, serial number, department, life expectancy and original cost.  (See example page from the Physical Location Report attached as Exhibit “4”.)  


� See Inspector General Worksheet entitled “Test of Apple Computer Inventory -- Invoices to Inventory”, attached as Exhibit “5”.


12 See Inspector General Worksheet entitled “Test of Apple Computer Inventory --Inventory to Physical Count”, attached as Exhibit “6”.


13We were not provided with any documentation that could reconcile the differences in the counts.  Instead, Mr. Haines informed us that he tried to work with VRM and various school personnel in an attempt to explain the differences.  VRM reportedly conducted several new counts that closed the gaps that we found.  VRM attributed some of the discrepancies to input and keypunch errors in the June, 2000 inventory report.  However, the variances could not be fully explained and Mr. Haines told us that approximately 50 iMacs were still not accounted for, and that the inventory report undercounted approximately 50 G3s and G4s.  


14 We did receive information that certain District computers may have been stolen.  This information was referred to the Westchester County District Attorney’s office for its review and investigation.


15 The purchasing department did create a record that purported to account for the laptops.  It was reported that of the 153 laptops originally purchased, 17 had been stolen and 6 were missing, leaving 130 in use and accounted for.  However, based on our review of laptops assigned to a sample of central office administrators and school personnel, we believe that additional laptops may be missing.  We believe a complete physical inventory of all laptops is necessary to accurately account for them.
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